MINUTES OF APRIL 13, 2004

TOWNSHIP PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

TOWNSHIP HALL, EASTPORT, MICHIGAN

Present:  Stillings, Thompson, Gaskell, Russell, Colvin, Rosenkranz and Altonen

Absent:  None

Others Present:  Briggs, Sullivan

Audience:  50

1. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER AT 7:45 PM by Chair Mr. Russell

2. OPEN PUBLIC HEARING REGARDING BROWNWOOD.  Mr. Steve DeTar presented his plans for expanding his existing business located at 4819 N US 31.  He would like to add a 50 x 24 foot area for storage, a cooler and loading dock area.  Comments from the audience include Elva Cowell, who stated that Brownwood has always been an asset to the community.  A letter was read from Larry and Marilyn Tomlinson who have no objections to this addition.  Mr. Briggs noted that the Fire Chief has also approved the plan.  There being no other comments the Public Hearing was closed.  

3. DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON BROWNWOOD.  Mr. Stillings began be stating that, in the circumstance of a triangular lot, the normal set back requirements do not apply.  The Board may want to look into the possibility of future amendments to the ordinance regarding that issue. Questions were asked regarding the cooler and compressor, and also the screening of the dumpster.  The checklist is gone through and is found to be in order. Questions were asked regarding signage.  Mr. DeTar objects to the signage requirements, in that he does not feel other businesses are being forced to conform to the ordinance.  Until they are, he will keep the current dimensions of his sign.  Mr. Stillings made a motion to approve conditionally this site plan, upon reduction of the current sign to fit the zoning ordinance requirements.  No second.  Mr. Briggs admitted that enforcement of this issue has been lax, but he has been asked to begin an inventory of signs and the township will begin clamping down on this issue by summer. From the audience the Commission is asked not to ignore the screening of the dumpster.  It is requested that a screen be provided to block the view of the dumpster from US 31.  A motion is made by Stillings and seconded to approve upon condition of reducing the signage to conform to the township sign ordinance, including all items now currently existing on the site plan as presented, including screening, which puts this site plan in conformance with chapter 18.  The requirements of chapter 17, Special Uses, shall also be met.  Discussion.  The ordinance requires a total of 21 parking spaces, 4 retail, 5 office and 12 industrial (processing and warehousing) and the current plan shows 24, thus adequate per ordinance.  Motion passes 7-0, roll call vote.

4. RECONVENE PUBLIC HEARING ON WEEKLY RENTALS.  Several letters were read into the record, and are on file with the original minutes of this meeting.  Letters in favor of allowing weekly rentals in some form were received from the following:  Nancy Ellison, Charles & Jennifer Loughrey, Tom Welch (in person), The Pearl Clan (in person by Norton Bretz) Richard & NancyLou Priehs, Beverly Calu and Leslie Lee.  Letters against weekly rentals in some form were received from Jerry Price, J.L. Tomlinson, Roger Skrobeck, T.J. and Brenda Smith, Rita Schuster, William & Margaret Telford, Dick & Amy McConkie, Rita Zahler, Josephine Biestek, Earl Henegar, Margaret & George Cicinelli, Lee Scott, Robert McLeod and Kris & Phil Elbert (in person).  After letters were read, the Chair opened the meeting to comments from the audience.  Char Lundy reminded people that this issue is before the board, not because of complaints regarding renters, but because of the conflict between two residents.  Dan Wetlaufer related the problems that he has had living next door to a rental unit.  He feels it doesn’t work out.  Tom Welch read his letter; Norton Bretz related various court cases, etc in the surrounding area. He hopes something can be achieved in the “middle ground” that will be less polarizing to the community; Kris Elbert read her letter relating the negative experiences they have had with the rental cottage next door; Nancy Ellison clarifies that in the Milton Township law suit, the case was lost because of Deed restrictions that were in effect, not because of the ordinance.  Regarding the case in TLT, the decision was upheld regarding rentals in the Village zone; Diana Hein asks that if rentals are opened up in the township, how will the issue be enforced?  The township needs to come up with some way or someone to go to enforce those regulations; Becky Norris relates her personal experience as a rental unit owner.  She does not like the idea of unregulated rental in the R1 zone, but would be in a difficult position is she did not have her rental income and suggests a Special Use Permit as the means of enforcement; Sue Johnson spoke of her experience living next door to a rental and the noise issues that occurred; Char Lundy reminds people that property owners themselves can be just as loud and have too many visitors.  We need to remember to protect our lakes and out environment.  There being no more public comment, the hearing is closed.

5. MINUTES.  There was a motion by Gaskell and seconded to accept the March 9, 2004 minutes as prepared.  Motion passes 7-0.  

6. COMMUNICATIONS.  1.  The minutes from Milton Township have been received.  2.  The 2004 Land Use Legislation Program will be held at various locations April 28, 29, and the 30th(in Traverse City).  3.  There is an individual that goes around the county opposing Wal Mart.  He will be speaking at the Charlevoix H.S. on April 15th.  

7. CONCERNS OF THE PUBLIC OTHER THEN AGENDA ITEMS.  There were none.

8. CONCERNS OF THE COMMISSION.  Deputy Wynkoop was present representing the Antrim County Sheriff Department and answered questions from the Commission regarding enforcement of various issues in the township.  He stated that the county does not have a noise ordinance so they must use the “disturbing the peace” ordinance to control “noise” issues.  The sheriff’s department cannot enforce village or township ordinances, unless they are also state laws.  They can enforce trespassing laws and disturbing the peace, so if someone calls with this type of complaint the sheriff can and will respond.  If many complaints are received at the same property, noisy people may be arrested but the property owner themselves are not usually ticketed. Deputy Wynkoop reiterates that all complaints are taken seriously, but unfortunately limited manpower often limits fast response time.   

9. PINE HILL SITE PLAN REVIEW.  Sandy Naples spoke of their plans to put a garden café in the current residence building located at Pine Hill.  This would be a low-keyed operation with sandwiches, salads, occasional cooking classes and beverages for the shoppers at the nursery.  They would like to use the first floor, which is approx. 350 square feet as well as the deck area which is an additional 350 sq. feet.  Currently 102 parking spaces are available so no additional parking will be required.  The checklist is gone through and found to be in order.  Mr. Briggs stated that the Fire Chief approves the plans.  There is a motion by Gaskell and seconded to accept the Pine Hill Nursery New Use Site Plan, condition upon receipt of all necessary permits and conformance with the Zoning Ordinance.  No discussion.  Motion passes 7-0.   
10. DISCUSSION OF RENTAL ORDINANCE.  Ms Thompson stated that she was interested in what Deputy Wynkoop had to say and was glad to hear that they welcome all phone calls about disturbances.  Mr. Stillings reviewed the circumstances that have led up to this point.  He feels the ZBA has rewritten the Ordinance rather then interpret it and he would like it “put back the way it was”.  Mr. Briggs stated that he would be the person in charge of enforcing the ordinance and if there was a complaint it would be investigated.  Letters are often enough to stop “bad” behavior but if necessary, a Municipal Civil Infraction can be issued to the owner.  Non-conformance with this results in a fine.  He feels that if the amendments are passed, the township will be better off on enforcement then they were before.  At this time, the ordinance doesn’t really address the issue of rentals at all. There is nothing to enforce.  It’s been assumed over the years that rentals have been allowed, which was his belief, but the judge overturned that decision.  If restrictions were put in place then the township would have something to enforce.  Thompson asked about requiring septic system updates, as suggested at a former meeting, and questioned whether this is actually a health department issue rather than a township issue.  Briggs replies that is the case, and if a septic system is failing the county goes after those people.  Thompson also feels there are people out there with a personal agenda that oppose what the township is trying to do and she feels their efforts would be better spent on educating the public rather then trying to regulate the public.  The Special Use Permit is discussed and it is pointed out that if granted, a Special Use Permit travels with the land and is difficult to revoke, implying it is not practical to use as a means of enforcement.  From the audience, Russ Patterson asked if an association has a rule against rentals does the township ordinance supercede it.  Answered by Sullivan, if there is a Deed Restriction (which all property owners must agree to), that is a private covenant between the property owners in that subdivision, and they are responsible for enforcing that, not the township, and legally the township cannot enforce that issue.  There is a motion by Stillings and seconded to accept the ordinance amendment language as developed at the February 10, 2004 meeting, which states:  
1. Add in General Provisions Chapter 2, (2.23):

Unless otherwise stated all rights extended by reference from one zoning district to another shall be incorporated in the same form as in the original district without further restrictions. 

2. Add in Signs Chapter 3, (3A 08 L):
No rental signs are permitted on Family Vacation Residential Dwellings or their lots.

3. Add as a permitted use in Single Family Residential Chapter 7.01(C), Planned Residential Development Chapter 14.02 (F) and Planned Unit Development chapter 15.02 (I):

Family Vacation Residential Dwellings.  The following restrictions apply:

1. Rental occupancy for a given family must be one week or longer.

2. Maximum occupancy is 2 persons per bedroom

3. Rentals shall be limited to families as defined by this ordinance.

4. Sub-letting by the renters is not permitted.

4. Add as a permitted use in Commercial Chapter 12.02 (A. 21.) Planned Residential Development Chapter 14.02 (G) and Planned Unit Development Chapter 15.02 (J):  

Single-family dwellings for occupancy by the owner or commercial residential rental

5. Add to Definitions Chapter 23:

Dwelling, Family Vacation Residential.  A dwelling qualifying as a Single Family Dwelling under the definition in this ordinance, which is rented to families, generally for vacation or similar purposes, for short periods of time.

Rental, Commercial Residential.  Rental of residential property for shorter periods of time, or to larger or more diverse groups, than is permitted in Family Vacation Residential Dwellings.  

Discussion.  Altonen feels it has the common sense factor.  Rosenkranz feels that going from an ordinance that doesn’t mention rentals to one with four qualifications feels it is a step in the right direction.  Colvin states that we’ve got the rentals now.  If we don’t do anything, we’ve still got the rentals—we’ve still got the problems.  This is a beginning.  We can always modify it.  Gaskell still favors a Special Use, but is willing to go along with this. The motion passes 7-0, roll call vote.  Thompson thanked those in the audience for remaining for the entire meeting.  Those that just voiced their opinion and left don’t actually hear the whole story.  They didn’t hear what the deputy or the commission had to say.

The next step is to forward the proposed amendments to the Antrim County Planner for the county comments and recommendations.  It is then returned to the Torch Lake Township Board for their final decision.

11. ADJOURN at 11:20 PM.

These minutes are respectfully submitted and are subject to approval at the next regularly scheduled meeting of the Planning Commission.

Kathy S. Windiate

Recording Secretary
